
Notice: MK18 2HF, FCC Waste Services
(UK) Limited: environmental permit
issued

The Environment Agency publish permits that they issue under the Industrial
Emissions Directive (IED).

This decision includes the permit and decision document for:

Operator name: FCC Waste Services (UK) Limited
Installation name: Calvert Landfill Site (Pit 6)
Permit number: EPR/BP3637AF/A001
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The Scottish Conservatives are urging the SNP to start tackling the issue of
drug-driving in Scotland after falling behind the rest of the UK on this
issue.

At a Road Safety Scotland conference, it was announced that since English
drug-driving laws came into effect two years ago there had been a four-fold
increase in the number of drivers being charged with drug-driving.

Despite the evidence clearly highlighting that the introduction of the
legislation saw improvements down south, when asked in yesterday’s First
Ministers Questions, the SNP continued to swerve questions on why similar
provisions are yet to be introduced in Scotland.

The SNP’s continued dismissal suggests that it is reluctant to utilise
English law, which is impeding Scotland’s ability to deal with this serious
issue.

Scottish Conservative shadow justice secretary Douglas Ross said:  
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“It’s wrong  that Scotland is so far behind the curve, compared with the rest
of the United Kingdom, on this important issue

“The SNP knows that as a result of the changes in England and Wales, the
number of motorists charged with drug driving rose significantly and
convictions have improved.

“Those driving under the influence of drugs should not be anywhere near the
wheel – they not only put their own safety at risk, but others too.

“The SNP’s sheer stubbornness is preventing Scotland from finding a way to
deal with drug-driving in the best possible way. “The evidence already exists
that changes in England and Wales have had the desired effect and the SNP
must act on this now.”

Scottish legal news article that clarifies the success of the English success
of drug-driving laws and Scottish Government plans:

http://www.scottishlegal.com/2016/02/15/no-plans-for-drug-driving-laws-in-sco
tland-a-year-after-successful-introduction-in-england/#

Speech: Government at your service:
Ben Gummer speech

The theme of this conference is government at your service, which was picked
up on at the speech that I gave to a gathering that you held at the end of
last year.

And it’s not a kind of reference – sideways reference to a 1970s sitcom. It’s
actually to try to understand something fundamental, and it means a great
deal to me, and it means a great deal I know, to most people who are in
public service; that is the principle that to govern is to serve.

It’s a principle which I think has been challenged significantly – not so
much by the people who are in government of whatever stripe, or those who
seek to serve the government in the Civil Service, and not by public servants
around the country. Nor indeed by the people whom the government serves.

There is no single body who is to blame or who is at fault for this failure
of a common understanding that ‘to govern is to serve’. It is because the
connections, the interface, between government and people has become
increasingly fraught, and one which I believe has contributed significantly
to the response that people gave at the referendum in June last year.

http://scottishconservatives.us13.list-manage2.com/track/click?u=5ba9460fb5ac93c988232a3a2&id=49dafabfca&e=fe0f017750
http://scottishconservatives.us13.list-manage2.com/track/click?u=5ba9460fb5ac93c988232a3a2&id=49dafabfca&e=fe0f017750
http://www.government-world.com/speech-government-at-your-service-ben-gummer-speech/
http://www.government-world.com/speech-government-at-your-service-ben-gummer-speech/


Indeed, I would like to extend my thanks, also, to the Institute of Chartered
Accountants. The last time I was hosted by the Chartered Institute was at a
hustings for the referendum in Essex, and at that point it was quite
encouraging. We started the day – the hustings – with a significant majority
in favour of leave, and after my fellow panellists and I had a good crack at
our opponents, we switched it around. Unfortunately, I failed significantly
to have the same effect on my constituents, and indeed as we did around the
rest of the country.

And the reason for that is, not just a broad commentary on the way that
people felt about the European Union, but what the European Union represented
to people. And that wasn’t just a reaction to the European Union itself; it
was to government. It was to the state of being. It was a question, really,
saying: ‘Are you content with the status quo?’ Unsurprisingly, some parts of
the country were content, but large parts otherwise came back with a
resounding answer, which was ‘no’.

The Prime Minister reflected on this in her speech that she gave on the steps
of Downing Street; that this was a direct challenge to the way that
government operates, and its relationship with citizens. It was a questioning
in our collective faith in democracy; as she has put it, in the simple
verities of our commonality of our state. And she has put it at the front of
her mission to restore trust in the way that government works with people,
and with the public, so that we can actually build a country where everyone
believes that they have a stake and that government is responsive to their
concerns and needs.

Now, some Prime Ministers in the past have said some of that. But none of us
have been faced with that direct challenge that we had on the 23rd of June.
And I don’t believe anyone has put it front and centre of their mission for
government in the way that this Prime Minister has. And I don’t need to tell
you, and I know that many people that I meet when I knock on doorsteps – even
though they might not agree with the policies of government – what is
universally felt is that the Prime Minister clearly has a profound commitment
to public service.

And I hope that what we will do in the next few years is demonstrate how that
commitment and that leadership is changing the way that government works and
operates. And I hope today to be able to give you some practical and real
examples of how we are going to make that change.

And you talk Andrew, a lot about efficiency at reform. Efficiency is a dry
word. I know that you understand this and everyone in this room understands
it. I’ve seen David Dalton walking in. Here’s a man who understands about
efficiency in his hospital, Salford Royal.

But efficiency is not why it is important to David, in and of itself. I know
that the accountants in this place, many of them are passionate people, and
they are passionate about their job’ not because they want to change the
numbers at the bottom of the balance sheet. It’s because of what money allows
you to do if you spend it wisely.



If you create efficiency at the centre of government, on the way that you run
a hospital, or in whatever activity you are doing, you have more money to
spend on the things that matter to people who have that relationship with
government.

But that sense of efficiency is not just about the release of cash and
cashable savings, and you are going to hear some of that from Jane Cunliffe
later today. It’s also about the way government itself operates, and the
efficiency with which it responds to people’s concerns. And I believe we
really have made significant achievements in the last few years.

Andre, in your 15 years as an organisation, and in your time as director, and
when we started on this journey back in 2010, the Today programme would
always say: ‘Everyone says you are going to cut red tape. Everyone says that
they are going to cut the number of civil servants and they are going to
increase the efficacy of Government X, Y, Z, and they never really do and
it’s all fake.’

They do not ask that question anymore because the changes that we have made
over the last six years are demonstrably profound and are making a difference
to the way that government works. The Civil Service is now smaller than at
any time since the Second World War. And yet by any number of measures, we
have improved the productivity of the Civil Service. And the measure actually
that interests me most in this context is that the overall satisfaction of
civil servants is now at an all-time high. They are enjoying their jobs and
feeling like they are contributing more than when they were a significantly
larger organisation.

And that will be no surprise to many people in this room because you know, in
running your own organisations, that by directing resources correctly and
appropriately, by getting people into the right jobs and giving them the
skills to do what they need to do, you create a happier and more focused and
productive workforce, which reflects in the services that you can provide to
your customers, or in our case, to the public.

And what are those things that we have done over the last six years? It isn’t
just simply a reduction in headcount. There’s been a very carefully managed
process which has seen, amongst other things, a radical reduction in the
number of non-departmental government bodies, focusing their important work
and making sure it is more collaborative and joined up.

It has been the foundation of the Government Digital Service, and I am
delighted that its first Director General – and it demonstrates the
importance we attach to the Government Digital Service – is sitting here
today, Kevin Cunnington. And I will come on in a moment to talk about the
work that he has been doing. And the digital transformation which GDS has
achieved over the last six years, not only in the savings that it has
released but the worldwide renown that the GDS has achieved in changing the
interface between public and people, government on the internet.

The reductions that we have made in government property: reducing over 100
properties in Central London to what we aspire to be 20 separate properties



in the next few decades. And all of that coming together to achieve real
savings in excess of 50 billion pounds since 2010; money that we have been
able to inject into public services, which is why public satisfaction with
public services has remained consistent despite the fact that we have been
living through the longest period of fiscal restraint in modern times.

But that is not enough, it is merely the foundation of what we wish to
achieve, and clearly as I’ve reflected on, it was not sufficient to change
people’s minds about how government operated back in 2016. So we need to do
more, and we have to think actually profoundly about the way the public
service reflects in what it actually means to individual citizens.

It’s a question that transcends the professionalism and dedication of the
thousands of committed civil servants that I have the privilege of working
with every day. And I wish to make this absolutely clear at the beginning of
this speech. It is remarkable and most people here who work with civil
servants will know this, how people come into work every day with a quiet
commitment to public service in the way that our civil servants do. It is
something of which we should be profoundly proud in this country. My
frustration is that we are not able to release that public service in the way
that it should be. Indeed, that the opaque interface that exists between
public servants and people is as much a frustration for public servants as it
is for the people who see those public servants, as a result of that
interface, as mere bureaucrats.

Indeed, I feel that the changes that we need to make are not only important
for the people that we serve, but for the people who seek to serve. That
relationship which I spoke about last time, where we have got ourselves into
a place where the public feel that they exist to serve government, when it
clearly and manifestly should be the other way round, is a source of
frustration not just to the public, but to all of us in government, and those
who seek to make government work.

At the core of it, it’s a question of what are we trying to make public
servants do when they’re working in appallingly antiquated buildings, to old-
fashioned working patterns, excessively hierarchical organisational
structures, with what can generously be called suboptimal technology. And you
expect them to be able to fulfil that vocation that they have.

I visited the other day some HMRC staff in Cardiff, in a building that would
have made a 1960s Moldovan architect proud. And you could see a group of
people who were having to deal with difficult complaints with the public, and
one thing I’m never going to change is the relationship between taxpayers and
tax man, and they’re conscious of that, but they also understand that unless
they do their job well and efficiently, we do not have the money to spend on
public services.

And what I found talking to a small group of people is, just like I do
everywhere, a group of people who care passionately about their job, and the
reasons why they’re doing it. And they are certainly not doing it for
bragging rights down the pub, and nor are they doing it for a large salary.
They are doing it because they believe in what they’re doing. And yet we put



them in a horrendous building with computers that don’t work, and we expect
them to be able to serve the public in the way they would wish.

So, this is not just about a catchphrase, it’s about an entire approach to
public service which concentrates on the environment in which we expect
public servants to do their work. Now reversing that relationship that I
described, the one where people feel like they are serving the government, is
not one that we achieve just by saying something. It’s by doing something,
not just at the interface on the web page, but the way the government itself
operates. And that is the heart of transformation.

So I want to outline four ways in which we are going to make that happen, and
all of them are sufficiently new for them to be revelations at this
conference.

Government Transformation Strategy

The first is this: I’ll be publishing in about half an hour’s time, the
Government Transformation Strategy, which we have been working on now with
great effort over the last few months.

I’m grateful to Computer Weekly for their previews of this – there’s Mr.
Glick – of this strategy. It is even better, Bryan, since you kindly gave
some sneak idea of what was going to happen. It is an important document.
It’s an important document because it describes the journey that I have just
said.

We have done Stage One to worldwide acclaim, which is to create an interface
with the public which, in the public services where it is concerned, is
better than anything that we have done before. There’s clearly a great deal
more that we have to achieve, so although you no longer have to have a paper
driving license, and although we already have a digital real-time tax system,
already seven million people having used personal tax accounts since December
2015, we’ve got the new tax repayment system, where 1.4 million customers
used the service in the last six months.

Although gov.uk itself receives 3.5 million visits every single day – and
although digital transformation in the last three years alone has achieved
3.56 billion pounds’ worth of savings. Although we have done all that, there
is so much more to do in terms of the public interface, but more importantly,
the back end: the transformation of which I was speaking, the way that we get
Digital to change the way that government works.

Because there’s no point having a pretty shop front if the mechanisms behind
it correspond more with the late nineteenth century than they do with what a
modern service should look like. And the Government Transformation Strategy
outlines this in very, very significant detail. We have taken the approach of
Open Government to this strategy. It is a large document. And it explains in
detail how we are going to transform government services.

But to take some top lines.
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We will accelerate the rollout of Verify, so that at least 25 million people
will be using it by the end of 2020. That is a stretching ambition, but I
would like to go even further than that if we possibly can. And what that
does is give a verification platform, not only for government, but that we
could use elsewhere and will give citizens an ability to operate in a digital
economy which will be unrivalled anywhere else in the world. And you’ll read
the detail of that in the strategy, and I will be pleased to announce future
moves about Verify in due course.

We also plan to digitise the passport service entirely, so that people will
be able to apply online without the requirement of paper copies, which will
certainly help me. I’m one of those people who’s been caught finding out the
day before that my passport didn’t work.

And my aspiration is that 90 per cent of applications will be fully digital
by 2020. Again, that will be a world-leading achievement. And we have the
national census coming up in 2021, and I want 75% of people to have done that
online by that point, which will be a very, very significant jump by, from
the previous census.

Some of that is front end stuff, but it requires massive back end
transformation in order to make it happen, and that’s where I come onto my
second transformation that I wish to see, and that is around the treatment of
data.

Making best use of data

I don’t need to tell anyone in this room that data is going to be the way
that we achieve the largest transformation in government as is the case
across the digital economy. And again, we have achieved very significant
things in the last few years, building on the considerable work of my
predecessors.

I was at the United Nations in September last year where we are recognised as
the leading open government country in the world. It is worth repeating that
again. We are the leading open government country in the world.

The Open Data Barometer has ranked us top since 2010 in every single year.
That is a remarkable achievement. We have so much more to do, We have already
opened up 30,000 government data sets. The Digital Economy bill which is
going through Parliament at the moment, nearly concluded in its passage, will
allow sharing of data between government departments and on a limited basis
between government departments and parts of industry.

So, for instance, we can identify customers living in fuel poverty so they
can automatically receive support. A major change and one that people have
been calling for decades: proper sharing of personal data across government
so, we can maximise not only for their ease of interaction with government,
but so that we can actually understand individuals in a way that government
has not previously done.

And in the Housing White Paper, which was published on Tuesday and which you
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all have seen, I know you would have noted the important news that we now
have an ambition for Her Majesty’s Land Registry to become the world’s
leading Land Registry for speed, simplicity and an open approach to data. And
we will make significant strides to that by 2020. This is the most valuable
land registry anywhere in the world by dint of the value of land in the
United Kingdom and the change that will come about as a result of that
commitment to open data is one that cannot be underestimated.

So, what are we going to do to add to that?

The first thing, as part of the Government Transformation Strategy that you
will read, is that we will be appointing shortly a new Government Chief Data
Officer. And to advise him or her, there will be a Data Advisory Board to
ensure that we align across government the use and deployment of data so that
we can drive our data transformation policies.

I am setting that Chief Data Officer four separate tasks:

the supervision and encouragement of open data policy and infrastructure
across government
to arrange data analytics and the better data sharing between
departments
to look at the ethics, the legislation, public trust, so the interface
and use of data with the citizen
to ensure that we have the right people managing, and using data with
the right skills

This would be the first time that we have one person responsible for data in
government and will, in itself, have a transformational effect on the way
that we are gathering and then deploying data and big data across government.

And at their disposal, as well as at Kevin’s disposal, we have our new
Digital Academy which is providing skills not just in London, but in Hubs
across the country training up to 3,000 public servants a year in digital
skills.

We will further expand our Open Data registers. And I want our new Chief Data
Officer to be giving a firm timeline of how they will be releasing data
registers in order of priority so we can actually turn the handle and get
through those data registers as quickly as possible, adding to the existing
ones that we have done on countries, on registered territories, on local
authorities and on so much more we can now get into more granular data
registers.

I wish to see an expansion in the application of data science across health-
related issues. To give an example, the Food Standards Agency has used data
on tweets relating to symptoms of the food-borne disease, Norovirus, to
predict the number of cases, and is doing so with 72 per cent accuracy. That
is precisely the kind of way that we can use data more effectively across
government in order to target resources more effectively.

I think probably the most important data challenge that we have ahead of us,



we will be using data in a new way in the Prime Minister’s Race Disparity
Audit, which I am supervising and will be releasing later in the year, where
we’ll be releasing all data which relates to race disparity on the most
granular basis that we possibly can, in a way that will challenge government
and the public, in a way that government and public has been probably
reluctant to challenge itself ever before.

I’ve seen the first cut of this data platform and the data that will be
released. It is very surprising. It will throw up a lot of confounding and
difficult subjects and they are questions that we need to ask ourselves. And
this is data being used really in the public service because we will be able
to, as a result, be a government that serves everyone in this country that
identifies where we are not yet doing that. And we can put that right as a
result of that piece of work.

 Making the Civil Service representative of the public it serves

Thirdly, I want to look at the way that we as public servants serve the
public whomever they are and wherever they are.

Now, in terms of whomever they are, the Race Disparity Audit is part of that.
But we’re also keen to make sure that we are reflecting in the public
service, the country as a whole.

[redacted due to political content]

Public servants should represent, and that means looking like, the people
that we seek to serve. The same principle should be true also at the Civil
Service. And that is why I’m very keen to take forward the work that my
predecessor started on the socio-economic background measures so that we
understand for the first time what the socio-economic background makeup is of
the Civil Service.

Now, that is not to change the way that we select people, or the way that we
promote people. It is to change the way that we recruit people and gives
everyone in the Civil Service the opportunity to rise in their vocations and
in their careers. Only by identifying where we do not represent the public
are we able to make changes so that we effectively do.

And that doesn’t just touch on who people are. It also touches on where they
live. We have made some difference over the last two years. Over 80% of civil
servants are already based outside London. And we have done a great deal to
be able to bring people together in Government Hubs. Some of those are within
London – the new government Hub at Canary Wharf will see 5,700 public
servants from different departments coming to work in one place – but we
intend to do the same thing in major cities around the country including
Cardiff, Edinburgh and Belfast.

And the One Public Estate programme within the Cabinet Office, is
endeavouring to do the same thing on a local authority basis. Over 70% of
councils are now signed up in England and we hope to have 95% of councils on
the programme by 2018.
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But I want to go further than that. I want to see arm’s length bodies, as a
start, reviewing their locations and, where they are in London, finding
places where they could be more effectively placed so that they are
encouraging clusters of industry or other similar public service functions.

And I outlined the broad detail of this in the Modern Industrial Strategy,
but I would like to say here and make clear that my purpose is to do this not
just to move buildings around, but to see senior Civil Service
representation, not just a broad representation, but senior Civil Service
representation outside London and in our major cities around the country. And
that work will begin to bear fruit very shortly.

So, in doing all of this, I want to demonstrate that the Civil Service and
public servants are representative of our nation, are inclusive and diverse
in the way that we want our nation to be. I’m proud of the fact that we now
have almost exactly – we’ve got one or two more appointments to make and we
will be there – at 50% parity men and women in senior public service
appointments and non-executive director appointments on government boards.
That is a significant move just in the last few years.

Already 54 per cent of the overall workforce of Civil Service is women. But
they only make up 40 per cent of senior civil servants, so there is a gap
that we have to work on to improve there. And although we have a proportion
of the civil servants who declare a disability of 9.2 per cent, and those who
come from black or minority ethnic communities are 11.2 per cent, and
although those are record highs in both instance, we need to make sure that
we’re going further so that those numbers match the figures across the
general population.

And if we’re able to do that, if we’re able to improve the numbers going into
the Civil Service Fast Stream by my target of ensuring that we have risen
year on year by a figure of 50 per cent compared with 2015, those from less
privileged backgrounds going into the Civil Service Fast Stream or committed
to delivering the 30,000 apprenticeships in the Civil Service by 2020,
equivalent to 2.3 per cent of the workforce, something I announced two weeks
ago, itself hoping to achieve that diversity in socio-economic background
that I’m keen to see, we will have achieved both in terms of whom we are as
public servants and also where we are operating, a diversity and
inclusiveness which really does demonstrate that we are a government that
works for every part of the country and not just some parts of it.

Driving efficiency and tackling fraud, error and debt

The principle of efficiency is one, as I explained, that is important, not
just because we are saving money, but because it helps us to spend that money
better on the frontline. We have done a significant amount. I announced last
week, that in 2015-16 we have saved £3.3 billion.

The profile of savings in this parliament would be slightly different from
the next parliament because we are now going for deep transformation, the
low-hanging fruit having been picked. And so, we will begin to see those
numbers ramp up through the parliament rather than the profile we saw last
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time around where some of the earlier wins were earlier on, as early wins
tend to be.

So just in the last three points – in 2015-16 of the £3.3 billion we have
achieved, £1.1 billion of that has come through commercial reform, £805
million through tackling fraud, error and debt, and GDS and Kevin have
achieved £339 million on their own, and on selling surplus government
property [we have achieved nearly £1 billion. All of which has added up to
that very significant number, which is money that we can spend on frontline
public services.

And what I’d just like to touch on quickly is about property because this
really has made a significant difference. The Crown Commercial Service is
helping central government and local authorities and health trusts and
schools and charities and colleges and universities look at their procurement
within properties, having just achieved in 2015-16 £521 million of savings.
And since 2010 we have achieved over £1 billion in terms of the government
estate as a whole. But just in the last year, we have seen the estate reduced
by 300,000 square metres; that’s seven Wembley Stadiums for those of you who
are interested. The vacant space in the central estate has reduced by over a
third. I mean, it does make you wonder where we came from. It is remarkable
we did that in one year and we’ve made running cost savings of £176 million,
a reduction of 7% in one year alone.

We have also achieved £1 billion pounds in capital receipts that we had hoped
to have done. Now, you will have seen these announced some year ago, in terms
of the sale of Admiralty Arch and the old War Office, we got the money in
last year and that adds up to £1 billion – that’s a billion quid towards the
£5 billion we hope to achieve in receipts by 2020.

What are we going to do next? Overall, we have promised in our manifesto to
achieve savings across government of £15 billion to £20 billion by 2019/2020.
We are going to start this year, the Efficiency Review, which I’m undertaking
with the Chief Secretary of the Treasury, that will achieve a further £3.5
billion in addition to the spending review figures announced in 2015. It will
be driven in large part by the better use of central functions across
government, something that we also began in 2010.

But also by having a further go at fraud, error and debt. And that will be
led particularly by my outstanding colleague, Chris Skidmore, the Minister
for the Constitution.

And we’ll be making further savings in property, the reduction of 800
buildings in the government estate as it currently stands down to 200 by
2023, generating overall savings of £2.24 billion in the ten years from the
beginning of that programme, from 2013 to 2023. And further savings that we
are going to make as a result of the Government Digital Transformation
Strategy, which Kevin will no doubt talk about later.

So, to reiterate a point, this is not just savings for savings’ sake, nor is
this transformation for transformation’s sake.

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-property-reductions-deliver-billions-to-public-purse
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-property-reductions-deliver-billions-to-public-purse


This is to change the nature of government so that we are serving the public
who we seek to serve and who they desperately want to feel served by. If we
can do that over the next few years, this will not be a mere accounting
exercise. This will not be something just to provide an easier way of getting
a passport, or a driving license, or to apply for a tax refund. This will not
be just a way of managing hospitals better, or the interface between health
and social care. This will not be just a way of ensuring that we can remove
disparities between people of different racial backgrounds around the
country. This will not be just a way of ensuring that we provide better
opportunities to people from less privileged backgrounds.

All of those in ascending order are of enormous importance. It will be to do
something which is of supreme importance to all of us which is to restore
faith in our democracy, which will soon be 90 years old, if you take it from
the point of which women got equality of the vote.

Wouldn’t it be good if we could enter our second century as a modern
democracy with a faith in our democratic institutions, most importantly in
the government which people elect and the service that that government
provides, so that people really can say, unprompted, that they feel that to
govern is to serve.

News story: Welsh language to be used
in local election ballot papers

From:
First published:

10 February 2017

Welsh language changes will improve the clarity of ballot papers used by
voters.

Ballot papers used in polls across Wales will have details of the election
written in both Welsh and English in this May’s elections.

The measures have been introduced by UK Government Minister Chris Skidmore.
The Electoral Commission will now be able to issue guidance to electoral
administrators on ensuring that the heading on the ballot papers includes a
Welsh translation.

Previously ballot papers included voting instructions in both languages but
details of the election at the top of the ballot were only written in
English. The changes will end the inconsistency and be in place for this
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May’s Local Authority and Community Council elections in Wales.

Minister for the Constitution, Chris Skidmore, said:

Making the voting experience consistent and fair is vital if we are
to have a democracy that works for everyone. That is why these
changes were important to make and will improve the clarity of the
ballot papers used by voters across Wales.

Alun Cairns, Secretary of State for Wales, said:

The Welsh language changes being introduced will improve the
clarity of ballot papers used by voters. It was particularly
important this update came into force ahead of May when voters go
to the polls to pick hundreds of local authority and community
councillors.

As a Welsh language speaker, I am determined that our language is
supported and promoted in every aspect of our life. The new ballot
forms are a welcome demonstration of that commitment.

Press release: County Durham student
awarded Lord Glenamara memorial prize

A talented County Durham student has been recognised for her academic success
and voluntary work with a prize given to commemorate a politician who
championed education in the North East.

Courteney Ayre, a pupil at Apollo Studio Academy, Peterlee, was announced as
the fifth winner of the annual Lord Glenamara Memorial Prize, given in memory
of former Deputy Prime Minister and North-East MP Ted Short.

Education Secretary Justine Greening presented Courteney with the award at a
reception held at Imperial College London on Thursday 9 February, and
confirmed that the year 12 student will now undertake a 2-day work experience
programme at the Department for Education’s offices in London.

After hearing that she had been selected as the stand-out candidate from
entrants in years 11 and 12 across the North East, aspiring primary school
teacher Courteney paid tribute to the work of local organisations such as the
Durham-based Bridge Young Carers project.
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Courteney impressed judges with her academic and extra-curricular
achievements, which include:

academic excellence in gaining 11 GCSEs at A and B grade
involvement in induction and mentoring of new students by assisting
Apollo staff and attending promotional events to share positive
opportunities and experiences
supporting students and teachers by delivering, to a high standard,
lessons in a peer-to-peer teaching programme
being involved with the Bridge Young Carers project to provide support
for young carers in the north-east of England
using her experience to work with local charity Northern Rights to help
set up a website offering support for people with health problems and
disabilities.

Education Secretary Justine Greening said:

There were so many excellent entrants put forward for this year’s
prize and they should all be celebrated. However, having read
Courteney’s nomination, it is clear why she stood out – Courteney
should be proud of her many achievements.

Getting good grades is vital and it is equally important that
pupils leave school with the skills and confidence needed to get on
in life. Courteney has demonstrated these qualities in abundance
and used them to have a hugely positive impact on her school and
the local community. I’m sure she will be a fantastic teacher and I
wish her all the best for the future

Reacting to her award, Courteney said:

I feel highly honoured to be nominated for, and subsequently
chosen, to receive this outstanding award. If it wasn’t for the
tireless effort put in by my teachers, family and friends I would
still be shy, and therefore unable to even be considered for an
award like this.

I feel very grateful that I was introduced to The Bridge Young
Carers Project and would like to use this award to highlight how
important services like these are to young people that are living
in a caring role. It relieves them of a lot of extra stress, thus
allowing them to pursue their education to a higher and more
beneficial standard.

I hope to continue supporting the links between education and
supportive groups once I become an educator myself.

The runners-up, listed in alphabetical order, are:



Lily Clarke, Heaton Manor School
Grace Copeland, St Anthony’s Girls’ Catholic Academy
Thomas James, Belmont Community School
Martha Laundy-Blair, Carmel College
Jack McDermott, Ian Ramsey CoE Academy
Annalise Murray, Harton Technology College
Aaron Rowell, St Thomas More RC Academy
Georgia Topping, Castle View Enterprise Academy
Niamh Waters, St Thomas More RC Sixth Form

About the Lord Glenamara Prize

The prize is open to school pupils in years 11 and 12 across the North East
of England who have shown:

strong academic performance across a range of subjects
a civic contribution, particularly volunteering personal time for
activities such as:

mentoring younger pupils
helping with extracurricular events
working with a youth group or a charity outside school hours

an interest in government, education, history or public service

About Lord Glenamara

Lord Glenamara – Ted Short – qualified as a teacher in Durham before becoming
MP for Newcastle central in 1951 and the first Chancellor of Northumbria in
1992.

In 1968 he was appointed Education Secretary in Harold Wilson’s government, a
post he continued to shadow in opposition.

The Lord Glenamara memorial prize was established to reward academic
performance, citizenship and an interest in history, politics, or public
service from young people in the North East.


